
 

 
[Though dated 1908 by EJC, this letter was written in 

1909; he often wrote the wrong year during the first few 
months of a new year. ~ JEC] 

 
Berlin 

Jan. 2. '08 
1909 

 
Dear Folks,- 
 Although it is over a week since I wrote you 
mustn't think me lazy.  I could not do a thing until the 
holidays were over.  It was an exciting time and it will 
be a few days until I am fully recovered. 
 
We had a fine time at Schumann Heink's on Christmas eve.  
She had a tree and presents for us all.  We staid 
[stayed] until two and as it would have been pretty tough 
to come out to my room, I staid [stayed] at the hotel.  
We went to late mass next morning and to a magnificent 
dinner in the evening.  The next day (26) is also a 
holiday.  I was at Mr. Lesser's to dinner and with him to 
the Theater in the  



 

 
evening.  The next day was Sunday with the usual 
excitement of music and late supper in a restaurant.   
 
During the next couple of days I recovered to a certain 
extent when along came New Year's Eve.  That is the 
biggest night in Germany.  Everyone is intoxicated and 
the scenes on the streets are shocking to a new comer.  I 
was invited to supper in a German family and staid 
[stayed] until one.  Kate was at home all evening so I 
called for her and after visiting several cafés we 
arrived home at 4 A.M.  It was rather exciting especially 
for Kate.  New Year's day (yesterday) was at Mr. Lesser's 
for dinner, called on Marquardt  
 



 

 
about four (the first time I had seen him since October) 
and at six went with Kate to the American Ambassador’s.  
He receives the Americans on New Years.  We staid 
[stayed] about an hour, met the Ambassador and his wife 
besides seeing a great many acquaintances, and looked on 
at the dancing.  We ate supper in a restaurant and went 
to bed about eleven pretty well worn out.  This morning I 
had a rehearsal with a ‘cellist and played at a musical 
at Ganz's this afternoon.  It went very well at least 
Kate thought I played fine.  We left Ganz's at six and I 
went to a tea until eight.  At 8:30 we had supper and are 
now home for a couple of days rest, I hope.   
 
At the musicale this afternoon I talked along time with 
Mrs. Jessie Gaynor, principally about Dr. Simon.  It is a 
shame I haven't written him for so long but I intend 
doing it this week.  I wish Annie would go and see him 
for a few minutes and tell him about me. 
 
Has Father McNamee mentioned the organ position in 
Evanston lately?  For the first year I am home it would 
be fine to have a sure income especially as the concert 
playing will be pretty uncertain until I have some kind 
of a reputation. 
 
Get the Musical Courier of 
 



 

 
Dec. 23 for the account of Schumann-Heink's Berlin 
concert.  We are going to the Nikisch concert tomorrow 
when the Ninth Symphony of Beethoven will be played.  
Kate and I shall eat dinner down town, then I go to 
Lesser's and she goes to another concert. 
 
The Hochschule opens Monday so I shall not have much time 
to loaf from now on.  It is getting very late so I stop 
until next time. 
                               Lovingly Ed. 
 
Ann's gift for Mr. Lesser arrived yesterday.  The cards 
are beautiful.  As I haven't yet given it to him, more 
about it next time.   
 

 



 

 
[Though dated 1908 by EJC, this letter was written in 

1909; he often wrote the wrong year during the first few 
months of a new year. ~ JEC] 

 
Sunday. Jan. 17, 08. 

1909 
 

Dear Folks,- 
 A letter which I started last week was lost, 
somehow, and between this and the last one I posted, the 
unheard of period of two weeks has elapsed.  I hope you 
will have imagined that storms on the sea have delayed 
the mail and not have decided that anything has happened 
to me.   
 
The past two weeks have been unusually quiet which means 
that I have studied more and not been out nights.  Kate 
has been in Dresden all week which also helps to make 
less excitement.   
 
Heard from Mary and Annie this week.  The account of 
Mary's exam was funny.  I suppose she is terribly put 
out.   
 
The first term at the high  



 

 
school saw me fail in algebra.  I had played the whole 
time in school but was furious because I had always 
received good marks without any trouble.  It took me a 
long time to recover from the shock but you bet I had the 
best marks at the high school for the next two years.   
 
Does Mary want to teach in Chicago?  I should think it 
would be horrible. 
 
Well, I have given the book plates (is that what you call 
them?) to Mr. Lesser.  He is delighted with them and well 
he might be for they are certainly neat.  Last night he 
showed me one belonging to a friend of him who thinks his 
own are so beautiful but Mr. Lesser sees that they don’t 
compare in taste to the ones Ann sent. 
 



 

 
Was at Rosenthal’s concert last week. He is the limit. I 
despise both him and his playing. Not a spark of feeling 
and about as much sense as a chicken. Heard Godwosky the 
night before who is also not a very serious musician but 
who has his redeeming qualities. His technique is 
uncanny. He played etudes for the left hand alone which 
no other pianist could have played with his two. But such 
display becomes tiresome and the last half of his program 
is always very tiresome.  
 
Then I heard Busoni the same week. He goes one step 
farther and plays like a musician– at least he can but is 
so eccentric that his playing is often amateurish. Too 
bad d’Albert isn’t playing to complete the quartette. 
When he is in form, his playing has everything. 
 
Then last but no least – Ganz. He played with orchestra 
Thursday night and did wonderfully. The hall was not full 
on account of the many big concerts that took place on 
the same evening, but he had a big success and has 
established himself in Berlin. 
 
Then I heard the great Max Reger play with a string 
quartette besides several young musicians. So I had 
something to do every evening although I don’t call it 
being out. The concerts are over at 9:30 and as supper is 
at 7:30 or 8 you are home for the evening.  



 

 
I have had some trouble at the Hochschule this week.  You 
know every pupil must take piano lessons which means that 
although I am supposed to be an organist I can not escape 
a piano teacher.  I didn't want to be untrue to Ganz so 
for the last four months I haven't showed up in the piano 
class and in fact never knew what my teacher looked like 
until this week.  The directors got after me and I spent 
much time at the office making up excuses with out 
letting on that I have a piano teacher outside of the 
school.  It finally ended by my promising to go regularly 
and Friday I went for the first time.   
 
The teacher's name is Heyman. He 
 



 

 
is a very old man and not a bad musician.  Of course I 
shall tell Ganz who will very likely laugh over it.  I 
will manage someway [to] get out of these piano lessons. 
 
Was at a concert at the Hochschule with Mr. Lesser last 
evening.  We ate supper together afterward and gossiped 
until quite late.  The picture of the Hochschule is still 
here.  I shall surely send it this week. You might have 
it framed. 
 
Kate will probably come to Berlin today on account of 
S.[chumann]-H[eink]'s cancelling several concerts of this 
week. Must go to mass so adieu.  
                        Lovingly Ed   
 



 

 
Sunday Eve. 

 
Here is an example of a bookplate. It looks 
rather inartistic in comparison to Anne’s.  

This Dr. Hochfeld ia a Jewish theologian so you  
see the inside of a synagogue on the card.  
I didn’t find it very nice that the name of  

the man is right under Ex Libris.  
Kate is just arrived and is quite enthusi- 

astic over Dresden  
I have been at Mr. Lesser’s all afternoon. 

E. 



 

 
 

1-27-'09. 
1909 

 
Dear Folks,- 
 
 I cannot let the Kaiser's fiftieth birthday pass 
without writing, especially as it is ten days since my 
last.   
 
Today is a great holiday - business is stopped flags are 
out and the Kaiser's picture is in every window.   
 
Celia's letter was the event of the week.  I suppose she 
is not yet recovered from the effort.  Are you really 
thinking seriously of moving to Chicago?  I think for the 
present, it were the silliest thing imaginable.  Of 
course it is pretty hard on Annie going up and down, but 
that may change soon.  Annie is the only one whom it 
would help.  Mother and Mary would detest it and I am 
sure  
 



 

 
I would too. 
 
Kate has been in Dresden for a week but I haven't heard 
from her.  She probably heard the premiere of Strauss' 
‘Elektra’ which took place last Monday.  According to the 
critics, Schumann Heink sang very badly.  It is a shame 
the way she is being criticized and most of it because 
she is such a great American.  I am going to Dresden 
Sunday and stay two days.  It is only two hours from 
Berlin.  Kate has invited me for the trip and hotel bill 
so I shall see the pictures and probably go to the opera. 
 
Last Sunday I heard the great actor Kainz in Julius 
Caesar.  He is in Berlin for a few weeks and the people 
are beating each other over the heads with canes in the 
effort to get  
 



 

 
to the box office.  Of course Kainz is a wonder.  The 
slightest movement takes your attention and his voice 
thrills you.  I was invited which made it twice as good. 
 
You have very likely noticed in the papers that Robert 
Hausmann the cellist is dead.  He was found in a Vienna 
hotel dead from heart failure caused, to a great extent, 
by nervousness over a concert which he was to give that 
evening.  I knew him well on account of his teaching at 
the Hochschule.  He was a fine man and comparatively 
young.  It was a great shock to Berlin and the musical 
world which includes America as many of the cellists in 
the Boston and Chicago orchestras are his pupils.  I was 
at the funeral which was very sad and attended by most of 
the Berlin musicians. 
 
Had my lesson with Ganz yesterday.  We are as good 
friends as ever but I see him only at the lessons as he 
is so busy.  He is writing an opera which seems very 
interesting.  I haven't told him about my piano lessons 
at the Hochschule as I think I can get out of them soon. 
 
Are you still frozen up?  It is pretty cold here and snow 
on the ground but my room is warm which is an improvement 
on last winter.   
 
Shall write again from Dresden and send a picture of the 
Sistine Madonna. 
                       Lovingly Ed.   
 



 

 
 

Berlin. Feb. 9, 09. 
1909 

 
Dear Folks,- 
 
 I intended writing in time to congratulate Delia on 
her 28th birthday but am a few days late as you see.  Of 
course St. Valentine's day is unknown in Germany but they 
know that it is Delia's birthday.  It is surprising to 
note the high opinion the Germans have of Lincoln.  There 
are editorials in all the papers that praise him as one 
of the greatest men we have seen. 
 
I don't remember if we got any mail from you in the last 
ten days at least.  You must all be very busy and I 
suppose there isn't much to  
 



 

 
write about.  When a person does anything several times 
it becomes common no matter how unusual it seemed at 
first.  I am sure if you were here you would have much to 
write about for a short time but then suddenly nothing 
would be new. 
 
I have been at home much this week.  Kate was here and we 
used to go out early for our supper and come home right 
after.  Kate is at the hotel today and goes to Vienna 
tomorrow.  She is glad to have something to do as sitting 
around away from home is pretty bad. 
 
Sunday I accompanied a violinist at a very fine party.  
It was at Frau Richter's, who is the daughter of 
Meyerbeer, and the principal society woman of Berlin.  
  
There was a  
 



 

 
great crowd of princes, ambassadors etc.  We went there 
about 10 p.m. - after the dinner -  and we're supposed to 
do our turn and run home.  I accompanied the same chap 
last night at another affair which however was not as 
gorgeous.  But we were paid for [it?] so it is all right. 
 
I have spent the whole evening at Mr. Lesser's.  First 
played for him then he sang - not much of a voice but he 
knows everything.   
 
Mr. Ganz is away for ten days playing several concerts in 
southern Germany.  I have my next lesson the 16th.   
 
Have been to very few concerts these last two weeks.  One 
gets a streak of going every night then you can't bear to 
hear a concert for some time. 
 
The king and queen of England arrived in Berlin today.  
There was great excitement but I didn't have time to go 
down town and see it. 
 
We read in the papers that you are having blizzards.  We 
have fine weather now and as spring is a month earlier 
here, it will be warm in about two weeks. 
 
It is getting late so I must finish this here. Kate sends 
love.  How is Tim? 
                          Lovingly  
                             Ed.   
 



 

 
[This is a letter to the Collins family in Joliet  

from Katherine “Kate” Collins Hoffmann, EJC’s sister.] 
 
Hotel Bristol  
    Wien 

[This is written upside down at the top of the page.] 
 

For heaven’s sakes don’t tell my description of the Queen 
– for fear the paper would get hold of it. You can say 
what I said about the Kaiser and the Kaiserin. 
 

Vienna – Feb. 16 – ’09 – 
1909 

My dears.– 
I rec’d Mary’s letter last week– Your letters are always 
so newsy – I sent Dale a pair of gloves for her birthday. 
I hope they are all right 5 ¾ is the size but it may be 
different in Germany from our 5 ¾. If they are too big 
she can wear them to work – I just rec’d a letter from 
Ed. He is fine and working hard as usual – I played for 
the Kaiser and Kaiserin – the King and Queen of England 
Princess Henry (the Kaiser’s sister in law) Princess Char 
Victoria Louise (the 



 

 
Kaiser’s daughter) Prince Joachim (his son) and the 
members ladies of the Queen’s and Kaiserin’s family – 
(the ladies in waiting). You know the King and Queen of 
England are visiting the Kaiser and Kaiserin and all 
Berlin is decorated and everybody is making merry. When 
the message came to us Mad[ame] jumped about a foot with 
joy. It is a wonderful honor. Ed could hardly speak when 
I told him – He knows what it means. After we finished _ 
the Kaiserin walked way across the enormous music room to 
the piano and she said to me “Madame you play a wonderful 
accompaniment.” Well I nearly fainted but I made my 
“curtsey” and muttered something in reply. Isn’t that 
great? She speaks perfect English – Soon as I get back to 
Berlin I will send you their pictures. Why don’t you put 
that in the paper? Tell [them?] What a wonderful honor it 
was to Madame Schumann-Heink – an  



 

 
American – and I an American to be chosen to entertain 
the Royal family and their Royal Guests. Or you can just 
say tell it around town if you think best – The Queen of 
England is almost as big as Celia – and weighs about 90 
lbs. She is terribly deaf and is quite lame – I will tell 
you all about when I see you. I am afraid of letters. The 
Empress is magnificent looking  and the Kaiser is grand. 
– every inch a monarch – We are having a fierce blizzard 
since Sunday – and I have taken a fierce cold.  
[Mdm?] belongs to a press clipping bureau that sends her 
[???] that is written about her in any part of the world 
so if you [???] anything in the paper praise her to the 
skies. I think she [would be?] very much pleased and you 
can send me a copy– Ed has written another fine song and 
I think maybe Madam will sing it but keep this a secret – 
she is changeable and the disappointment would be fierce. 
I will do what I can – If it were not for Ma I wish he 
could stay another year – I want him to come home now but 
the Hochschule doesn’t close until the first of August. Mr. 
Lesser is so grand to him – and he relies so on Ed for so 
many things. I sail for Amer May 14th in the Victoria 
Louise – Hamburg American line. Pray that she won’t 
change her mind again – we leave from Paris – (not 
Germany)– sail from Cherbourg – Madame warned Ed not to 
[go on?] on any boat but the Hamburg-American – The 
German boats are wonderfully careful  Wasn’t that a 
fierce accident on the ocean? A very dear friend of mine 
Mrs. Severance of St. Paul was a passenger on the 
Florida. Give this Austrian stamp to some child who is 
saving stamps. You would die to hear me talking to the 
custom officials when I had to have my baggage examined 
as we crossed the border line Germany and [Austria?]. 
Madam went to sing in opera and I came here alone – These 
German trains now drive you crazy. They are like 
Charlie’s side door Puillman’s. It is about the distance 
from Berlin to Vienna as from Chicago to St. Paul – from 
8 A.M. – to 10 P.M. [???] p[assed into 4th grade and he is 
very happy – Aren’t his pictures cute? Well, I[’ve?] no 
news so goodbye – I sent Charlotte Roman a New Year’s 
card. Didn’t she get it? [Tell all the ??? - ??? Ryan and 
everyone who sent me a boat letter or card ???] 



 

 
 

Berlin Feb. 18 '09.  
1909 

 
Dear Folks,- 
 
 While my landlady is sweeping my room I have time 
to write a little.  She is very clean and spends at least 
an hour every morning fixing things just right.  Of 
course I eat my breakfast in another room and generally 
read the morning papers.  The German paper is very 
interesting but very hard to read.  It is only this year 
that I am able to read it well. 
 
The past week has been much the same as many others. Kate 
is in Vienna which means that things are quieter.  
Schumann-Heink's hotel is  
 



 

 
a great rendezvous for gossipers and as Kate is down 
there every day, I hear much of it.  Everybody gets 
knocked and scandals are discussed the whole time. 
 
Mr. Ganz is home after a tour in Switzerland and South 
Germany.  I had a lesson Tuesday.  Am invited to Ganz's 
for tea this afternoon but cannot go on account of my 
lessons at the Hochschule.  There will be about 100 
people there, among them Dr. Muck and Sinding.  So many 
students are anxious to meet these great musicians but it 
has no attraction for me simply because they never 
remember you.  Nine times out of ten they shake hands 
with you because it would look bad not to, but otherwise  
 



 

 
don't notice you.  And why crowd yourself up to them when 
they are trying to get away from people.  Was at Mr.  
 
Lesser's for supper Sunday and played trios with two 
young men the whole evening.  I don't see Mr. Lesser so 
often now on account of my many lessons at the 
Hochschule.  I am there nearly every day trying to get 
the best of the great opportunities it offers.   
 
Am studying something new now; partitur reading it is 
called which means orchestral scores.  It is of course a 
tremendous study and the climax of musical knowledge.  
You must be able to transpose anything at sight and be 
able to hear the instruments in your mind.  That means 
that you must hear a great deal of orchestral music and 
so I play the tympani in the school orchestra.  Many of 
the students are anxious to do it but through Mr. Lesser 
I have the job all to myself.   
 
It is not so easy as you think.  To make this rumbling 
noise requires a loose wrist and the tuning is also 
difficult.  Often you must change the pitch of the drums 
in the middle of the piece and must do it without being 
heard.  Then the counting is hard.  You may have fifty 
measures rest and it sounds like the devil when you come 
in wrong.  I enjoy it immensely and learn a pile.  The 
only way to know the  
 



 

 
orchestra is to play in it.  The pupils conduct and next 
term I am going to have a chance.  That is why I am 
starting in with the score reading now and by Easter hope 
to be ready.   
 
Had a card from Kate this morning.  She did not say how 
she likes Vienna but she must as they say it is a 
beautiful city.  Schumann Heink told her she would sing 
one of my songs which rather made me dizzy.  But singers 
promise many things they don't do so we'll wait and see. 
 
The plate for Mr. Lesser has arrived.  He has intended 
writing to Annie for a long time but wants me to write on 
the card to which I forget to do every time I am there.  
Mary's  
 



 

 
letter with Otto Smith's epistle also came this week. 
 
I am going to fast as  much as usual this lent.  (You 
know how much that is) 
 
Although there is snow on the ground, the air smells of 
spring and it will not be long until we can have the 
windows open.  Then it will be doubtful about my doing 
much work.  The woods around Berlin are too beautiful to 
resist.   
 
It is getting so late that I must run and practice a 
little before the whole forenoon is gone. 
                                With love 
                                     Ted. 
 



 

 
Monday March 1, '09. 

1909 
 

Dear Folks,- 
 
 As you see I have the habit of writing only every 
ten days since Kate came.  At home she never writes but 
here she keeps the post office clerks busy selling her 
stamps.  Of course the new comer there is lots to write 
about and as she hasn't anything to do she writes to keep 
from boring herself.  She arrived from Vienna Friday and 
is living with me.  It is much cheaper that at the Hotel 
and she likes to listen to my practice. 
 
This has been a terrible week - nothing but snow.  It 
must be a foot deep today which is an unheard of thing in 
Berlin.  There are always signs of spring before the 
first of March.   
 



 

 
Have had my lessons as usual both from Ganz and at the 
Hochschule.  The lessons at the Hochschule are the most 
valuable just now as I need them more than piano lessons.  
In fact I need no more piano lessons as I have enough 
technique, but must work hard at composition.  It is the 
thing to make me grow.  
 
Was at a couple of concerts last week but they were of no 
importance.  I seldom go since I have started playing in 
the school orchestra.  You can hear a certain amount of 
music and not any more.   
 
Saturday evening I heard Katherine Ruth Heyman play.  She 
is an American so the American colony turned out.  I like 
her playing very much - she can do more than most women.  
 
Some 



 

 
way I have drifted away from the Americans in the last 
year.  When I first came they were the only people I met 
and I seemed to know them all but the stay nine months or 
a year and you lose them and you must meet the new ones.  
Then so few of them study seriously. They think by 
practicing piano the whole day they are doing the right 
thing with the result that they have no idea of music in 
general.  Then from music students, no matter how 
talented they are, there is not much for me to learn.  I 
can't talk music the whole time.   
 
Then again they are not the best Americans.  Most of them 
are poor students from the west who have saved enough to 
keep them here a while and are probably away from home 
for the first time.  Consequently they distinguish 
themselves at concerts and in street cars by their 
ignorance.  It is much better to be in with Germans who 
live here and know more about the country.   
 
Received Anne's letter this morning. Kate and I aren't 
coming home together.  The Hochschule doesn't close until 
the first of August and I can't leave until that time.  
Better to do things right while I am here then I will be 
ready to go home and stay.  It is good I didn't go home 
last summer as the musical season has been unusually bad 
in America and I wouldn't have had anything to do.   
 
The pictures from Delia are cute.  My you are all getting 
terribly fast!                 Lovingly 
                                  Ted. 
 



 

 
Berlin 

March 19, '09. 
1909 

 
Dear Folks,- 
 
 One of the things conducive to writing is sudden 
quiet after excitement.  That means that Kate went to 
Vienna this morning to be gone a week.  When she is here 
we are on the go most of the time and the excitement 
reaches the climax when she is packing to go.  Then comes 
an absolute calm and it seems perfectly natural to write 
letters. 
 
Schumann-Heink's second recital took place last evening 
and was a big success.  Kate played magnificently and I 
am sure will get  
 



 

 
good criticisms.  On account of leaving at 6:20 this a.m. 
she stayed at the hotel last night.  We had a lunch after 
the concert. 
 
Wednesday was St. Patrick's day but we forgot it because 
it isn't known in Germany.  I am afraid I have forgotten 
a few Emberdays etc., since I have been in Europe but Mrs 
Collins can start reminding me the first of August. 
 
Outside of Schumann-Heink's I haven't been at a concert 
this week.  The musical season is on the wane as was 
proven by the fact that her concert was not so well 
attended as usual. 
 
The first semester at the Hoch-  
 



 

 
schule ends this week.  There is a two weeks vacation. 
 
Spring has come with a rush just as I expected.  Although 
the snow is still quite deep it was quite warm today and 
the streets were rivers of water.  The German winter 
climate is so nasty.  There is this dampness in the air 
that makes you shiver even when it is not freezing. 
 
Mr. Ganz has been in Berlin for the last month so I have 
had lessons regularly.  I don't think he plays any more 
this year so he gives the whole time to the pupils.  He 
goes to Switzerland, with most of his pupils, the last of 
May.   
 
They are going to live right in Lucerne for the three 
summer months.  Of course they will have a fine time but 
Lucerne is fearfully hot and one has to be careful of 
eating too much.  The first summer I was in Europe we 
were at Hertenstein, which is a half hour's walk from 
Lucerne, and the whole party was sick, this one today and 
the next one tomorrow.   
 
There is a fascination about Switzerland which makes you 
wish to spend every summer there but although Joliet is 
not renowned as a summer resort I shall enjoy my summer 
there more than any place. 
 
Kate sails in May and has begun counting the days.  I 
think she has enough of Europe.  Let this crazy letter do 
for this time. 
                        Lovingly 
                              Ed. 
 



 

 
April 1, '09. 

1909 
 

Dear Folks,- 
 
 I should feel very guilty writing every ten days 
after making such a magnificent record for about two 
years except for the fact that I am coming home soon 
which is a better opportunity for telling the wonderful 
happenings of the past three years.  It  is a mutual 
neglect as a letter from home now-a-days is quite an 
event.  Received a letter from Mary this morning which 
was really a shock. 
 
From the present outlook I leave from Hamburg the 18 of 
July on the President Grant.  
 



 

 
I haven't as yet arranged for passage because there was a 
chance of Schumann-Heink's getting me a cheap rate, but I 
guess that isn't to be counted on so I shall go to the 
Hamburg American company this week.   
 
Kate is getting ready for a concert at the American 
Embassy which promises to be a fine affair.  I am going 
to an orchestra concert.  About two weeks ago we had some 
pictures taken.   
 
Kate was very disappointed in hers as women are always, 
but I consider mine as good looking as the original.  
They are to be finished soon and you will get them right 
away.  
 



 

 
The enclosed is finished badly but gives you an idea of 
what the rest will be.  The other poses are cabinet 
sizes.  I have one sitting and two with Kate.  She 
wouldn't accept hers and warns you to not show the ones 
with me.  I have no lessons at the Hochschule for the 
next two weeks but have plenty to do working for Ganz.  
He had a class lesson Tuesday at which I played.   
 
Mary's concert must have been fine.  I can see her 
rushing to get everything ready and then accompanying 
every number.   
 
About a month ago I suggested very gently that I was 
coming to Europe next winter. I hope you won't think I am 
selfish but everything has just fallen into my hands and 
I haven't to worry about a thing.  Kate will see you in 
May and tell you about it - Mr. Lesser is backing me.  
Perhaps you are against it but I shall never have the 
chance again.  But we can talk it all over when I get 
home.  What does mother think of it?  The next time I 
come we shall all come together.  
       Lovingly 
                                           Ed.  
 



 

 
Good Friday Apr. 9 '09. 

1909 
 

Dear Folks,- 
 
 Just home from church.  Kate found that many things 
we done differently here, for instance, the Blessed 
Sacrament is exposed today and kissing the Cross on Good 
Friday is unknown.  Another difference is that business 
is stopped.  Kate wanted to buy something but nothing is 
open.   
 
Received Mary's and Annie's letters this week.  The 
[Steind-Gunn?] incident is quite exciting.  I am glad the 
back-room will be ready for me.  I shall get up  
 



 

 
at 5 and take a walk to Rockdale or West park every 
morning.  When do you have your vacations?  If Mary goes 
to the country she must go early and be back for August. 
Ann must also take hers the first two weeks in August.  
You bet I don't stir out one evening - if anyone invites 
us I have the excuse that I have been out every night for 
over three years and want to stay home for a while.  By 
the way, I left 3 years ago today.  It sounds long but 
when one looks back on it the time has flown. I am 
wondering if you will find me  
 



 

 
changed much.  I am just as thin as ever as you can see 
on the pictures I am sending.  I may be a little taller 
but a precious little.  However I don't worry about it 
like I used to, and think now that very tall men are at a 
disadvantage. 
 
Kate will be leaving soon - in fact next Saturday so she 
is quite excited.  I would like to be going with her as 
we would have a fine time on board.  I sail on the 
President Grant which arrives in New York about July 28.  
I am hoping it will be a good trip otherwise I shall be 
sick the whole time.  Of course this is a fine time and 
the sea ought to be calm which it wasn't in March 3 years 
ago.  I am going first class, of course, but don't think 
of sending me any money.  I have the money for the trip 
right now and enough to tide me over the summer when 
money is scarce.   
 
I am sending one picture of me - the ones with Kate are 
not yet finished.  When Kate goes she will take several 
of each kind and you can give one to Miss Rogan, Fr. 
O'Brien et. al.  
                                      Lovingly 
                                          Ted. 
 



 

 
Berlin 

April 25, 1909. 
1909 

 
Dear Folks,- 
 
 Just arrived from my supper.  I ate with Mr. Lesser 
at a restaurant not far from his house and we sat talking 
until 10 o'clock.  The café and restaurant life in Berlin 
is so entirely different from ours that you can't imagine 
what it is like.  For instance–  Yesterday I ate my 
dinner in the garden of a restaurant.  Tables were out as 
far as the side walk and on the fence were vines and pot-
flowers.  It was a beautiful warm day and there I sat, 
with elevated trains whizzing past, and ate my dinner as 
in the finest dining room.  That is typically European.  
It would be impossible 



 

 
in America first on account of the dust and then on 
account of the people.  The Americans are so stiff and 
self conscious; when they are eating they are looking at 
each other and afraid to talk loud for fear of being 
heard. The Germans laugh and yell at the table and every 
one seems at home.  
 
Kate sailed this morning.  She wrote me yesterday from 
Hamburg that she expects to be in Joliet about the sixth 
of May.  So her European trip is at an end hardly before 
anything was done.  Too bad she missed Paris.  The 
Hochschule is again in full swing and I have my hands 
full trying to satisfy all my teachers. 
 
Went to an orchestra concert with Mr. Lesser last night.  
It was conducted by Mottl of 



 
 

 
Munich and was the greatest thing I have ever heard.  He is 
a wonder and the magnetism of his personality keeps you 
strained the whole time.  I am going to one more concert on 
May 3rd - a performance of 'The Seasons' in commemoration 
of Haydn's death. 
 
Did I tell you I had a postal from Mr. Tewksbury from 
Jamaica lately.  I wrote him at New Years and he answered 
telling me how glad he is to know I am getting along so 
well. So I sent him a picture of me.  You probably have 
both of mine by this time.  Every one thinks the one 
sitting down is fine. 
 
 



 

 
I am writing a string quartette which is going ahead very 
slowly on account of the many things I have to do and 
which take the composing fever out of one.  I never know 
when I am able to write some until the moment is there 
and then I often have to do something else.  When I come 
back to it after awhile my brain is a blank and I can't 
write one note.  An idea comes like a flash of lighting 
and if you can't catch hold of it long enough to write it 
down it is gone forever.   
 
I am wondering what Kate will say about me.  She knows 
about everything I have done in the last three years.  I 
have begun a systematic study of Germany and I am sure 
when I come home I shall speak it as well as English.  If 
I use funny grammar don't laugh.        
      Lovingly Ted. 
 



 

 
[from end of letter] 
again tomorrow. 
 Lovingly   
       Ted    
_______________________ 

Berlin 
May 10 '09. 

1909 
 

Dear Folks,- 
 
 I hope you will have thought the mail was delayed 
this week and so account for not hearing from me.  As you 
see I haven't written for two weeks - which I don't think 
has happened since I left home.   
 
Of course in the meantime Kate has arrived and told you 
more than I can write in fifty letters so there is no 
lack of Berlin news.  I saw in the paper last Wednesday, 
Blücher arrived in New York today so Kate  
 



 

 
saw you the 6th as she had planned.  She intended 
originally to stay several days in Joliet but I suppose 
she couldn't wait that long to see Lammie. 
 
There must have been a great scene when she arrived so 
unexpectedly. 
 
Schumann-Heink must be glad to get home too.  That is a 
funny woman.  She is a mixture of roughness and fineness 
with perhaps a little more of the first.  But that is no 
wonder - for years she has not gone into society, if she 
ever went, and has come in contact only with bell boys, 
waiters, cabmen and train porters so she is  
 



 

 
pretty coarse and a match for any man.  Of course she has 
her good points, is very generous and will go thought 
fire for any one she likes.  She was terribly nice to me 
so I shouldn't complain. 
 
I have been transferred to the big orchestra at the 
Hochschule and must play the kettle drums Tuesday and 
Fridays from four to six.  The usual player, who is from 
the royal opera house, has no more time so the conductor 
of the little orchestra recommended me.  This orchestra 
is made up of the most advanced players in the school and 
a new conductor, who is quite well known in Germany,  
took hold last week.  I start tomorrow and am hoping the 
beginning will be all right as that is the hardest. 
 
Had a lesson with Mr. Ganz last Friday.  My next one is 
on Saturday. 
 
The composition teacher (Robert Kahn) is often sick which 
compels me to miss my lessons so I have started again 
with Marquardt on the side and as he expects so much I am 
busier than ever.  But don't think I am over worked - you 
know I always looked out for myself and now I sleep every 
day after dinner.  This is rather sudden but I shall send 
this now and write [from top of first page: again 
tomorrow. 
                           Lovingly  Ted] 
 

 



 

 
Hotel Monopol; 
Breslau 
             v 

Direktor M. Stegmann 
Hoftraiteur 

 
 

Berlin Thursday. 
May 20 '09. 

1909 
 

Dear Folks,- 
 
 When I wrote ten days ago and said I would write 
again 'tomorrow,' my intention was good but you see the 
result.   
 
I heard from Kate this week and was very glad to know 
that she wasn't sick.  Hers is the ideal nature for 
traveling.  She could not be sea sick if she wanted to be 
I am sure if I crossed the ocean twenty times a year I 
would be sick every time.  I am sure Mary would be too.   
Annie might stand it - Celia certainly would.   
 
I am very anxious to see how the German liners compare 
with the  
 



 

 
French.  The latter are not very comfortable and anyway I 
don't like the  French people.  I nearly froze to death 
coming over - there wasn't any heating in the boat. 
 
Today (Ascension Day) is a legal holiday in Germany.  I 
am going to Mr. Lesser's for dinner. 
 
Was out in the country yesterday.  Marquardt intended 
coming but somehow we missed each other.  I was sitting 
in a Restaurant in the woods when Mr. Lesser drove up in 
a carriage.  It was such a beautiful day he couldn't stay 
home - you know he is a man of leisure.   
 
There are no more concerts but I hear enough music at the 
Hochschule.  The orchestra plays magnificently and the 
conductor is fine but I haven't, as yet, much routine and  
 



 

 
am having a hard time with the kettle-drums. 
 
                    Friday A.M. 
 
Had to leave this yesterday to go to Mr. Lesser's.  
Received the family letter this morning.  It must have 
been terribly exciting with Frank and Francis there and 
then Kate's arrival.  I can imagine Kate had much to 
tell-  too bad she had to leave so quickly.   
 
The news about Carl Fallberg and Lois Davidson was also 
very exciting.  Carl's bringing home a woman is not a 
surprise 'Still water flows etc.'  I did not think he 
would get out of Germany alone when he was here two years 
ago. 
 



 

 
Had a harmony lesson this morning at Marquardt's.  We are 
going to continue our walks in the woods which is fine 
for me.  The fine walk and fresh air in themselves are 
just what I need and then the afternoon with him is as 
good as 10 lessons. 
 
Mr. Ganz leaves for Switzerland next Tuesday.  I have one 
more lesson.  It is too bad to see him go but I hope to 
be with him again next year.  There are twelve pupils 
going with him from Berlin and several will come from 
Chicago for the summer.  They will all live around 
Lucerne and ought to enjoy themselves.   
 
There is vacation at the Hochschule for five days at 
Pentecost.  I shall soon start packing my trunk. 
                       Lovingly Ted 
 



 

 
Berlin. June 15 '09 

1909 
 

Dear Folks,- 
 
 This is the newest stationery.  It is terribly 
expensive and is only to be used on grand occasions viz. 
when you haven't any other.  When you live on the fourth 
floor you often make the best of what you have as it is 
no fun to run out and buy some. 
 
I suppose my letters won't be so interesting now that I 
will soon be on the heels of them.  I haven't been to the 
Hamburg Amerika Line for a long time.  Must go this week 
to see if everything is in order for the 18th. I ordered 
my berth about two months ago and deposited $25 (which is 
necessary) and since then haven't been there to find 
which one I can have.  However, the agent told me there 
was plenty of time.  It is fine that I am going in July.  
The high season begins August 1 on this side when the 
fares are much more.  The steamer ticket is to cost $15 
which is about the cheapest first class [obtainable].   
 



 

 
Although Mr. Ganz is gone I am as busy as ever.  Am at 
the Hochschule nearly every day and it seems as if I 
spend more time at my lessons than at home.  For instance 
- tomorrow I have three lessons; in the morning history 
of music and in the afternoon chamber music at Kahn's and 
theory lesson with Marquardt. In the evening I must go to 
see Mr. Lesser and so the whole day is gone.  Mr. Lesser 
is very insulted when people don't visit him often.  As 
he hadn't much to do he often gets tired of himself and, 
of course, is relieved when he has visitors. 
 
I have had a very busy day.  This morning at 10 I had a 
lesson in partitur reading, at eleven played with a 
violinist at a birthday celebration, and at twelve was 
back at the Hochschule playing Bach Sonates with another 
violinist.  We practiced until two and after my dinner I 
had to be back for the orchestra lesson at 4.  That 
lasted until six, from there I went to Mr. Lesser's 
Synagogue and practiced on the organ until 8:30.   
 
So I am just in from my supper although it is 10 P.M.  
Meals are two hours later here than at home. 
 



 

 
The orchestra lesson was very interesting.  Max Bruch 
conducted, an oratorio of his own composition.  It sounds 
big for me to be able to say I played the tympani under 
Bruch's directing. However it was through an accident 
that I played today.  The regular timpani player came 
late.  I have lost my position until after next week.  
The opera house is closed for the summer so the other 
fellow has time to come to the Hochschule and will stay 
until Saturday.  Then I will play until I go home.  It is 
a great education for me to play in the orchestra.  
  
Pianists as a rule haven't the faintest idea about the 
orchestra and it was a lucky chance that let me play the 
drums which is the only position the pianist can fill. 
 
Received Ann’s letter this morning and yesterday one from 
Kate.  She has been sick which accounts for her not 
having written.  It is a torture to write on this paper 
and as it will probably be a bigger one for you to read 
it. I better save you more trouble. 
                            Lovingly 
                                Ed.    
 



 

 
 

Berlin 
July 7 - 09. 

1909 
 

Dear Folks,- 
 
 I have just read in the paper that 45 were killed 
and 1500 wounded by fireworks in the United States 
Monday.  When the Germans read those things they just 
shake their heads and say the Americans are insane.  It 
is really typical of America and in fact could only 
happen there.  I remember about 8 years ago the 4th fell 
on Sunday and was supposed to be celebrated Monday, but 
there was more shooting on  
 



 

 
the first day than on the second.  It seemed peculiar to 
wake up Sunday and hear no noise but of course, in 
Germany the 4th is the same as any other day in spite of 
the fact that there are many Americans here who could 
make themselves heard.  The American Colony generally 
celebrates with lemonade, foot racing etc. [terribly 
exciting(?)] outside of town but this time I heard 
nothing about it on account of knowing none of my 
countrymen.   
 
Sunday I was with Mr. Lesser the whole day - there to 
dinner and the afternoon and evening at two band 
concerts. 
 
Monday evening I went to the opera.  
 



 

 
There is a special season of 6 weeks during the summer 
when the roles are sung by out of town artists.  Almost 
every night there is a new cast and conductor.   
 
Monday the 'Meistersinger' was performed.  The great 
Mottl conducted.  You remember I heard him conduct once 
last winter and wrote you about it.  He is a marvel.  I 
watched him closely and noticed how he gave every 
musician in the orchestra and on the stage his cue.  He 
watched the singers especially and actually directed 
their acting.  All the while he managed to follow the 
notes and turn the pages. Every movement meant something.  
At the end he was given a great ovation - the people 
cheered and the trumpets gave three salvos. 
 
Tuesday is orchestra day at the Hochschule which means 
that I played the kettle drums yesterday. It is great 
sport especially now as I have some routine and am not so 
worried.  The old timpani player is delighted to get out 
of it.  He has played for forty years so you can 
understand why he is a little blasé.  He gets paid for it 
even when I play and on orchestra days either goes 
fishing or comes to the school and sits in the cantine 
[bar].  
 



 

 
I love to do it, it is so different from anything I have 
ever done, so I tell him to stay away and he is glad to 
oblige me.  
 
I have excused myself from the last two composition and 
organ lessons.  The school doesn't close until Aug. 1st 
and I leave Berlin the 17th of July.  
 
Today (Wed.) I play chamber music at Kahn's.  Did you 
know I accompany his wife?  She sings a little and cannot 
play so I earn 5 marks an hour.  I have so little time I 
can go only once a week so that doesn't mean much money, 
but they are fine people  
 



 

 
and I am glad to be on such fine terms with them. Kahn is 
of a fine wealthy family and his wife is the daughter is 
the daughter of Prof. Hertel, one of the best known 
painters in Germany.   
 
It is awful that Kate hasn't written.  I shall write her 
before I leave.  
 
Must go to practice now. 
                         Lovingly  
         Ted 

 
Received Ann's fine letter this A.M. 

 



 

 
New York; 

Sept. 17, 09. 
1909 

 
Dear Folks,- 
 
 This letter is probably too slow in coming to suit 
your worrying natures but I could not find anytime to 
write yesterday.  Both Mr. Tewksbury and Kate met me at 
the train.  Everything is O.K. so I shall be able to send 
you a few tomorrow when I am sure not to have any more 
expenses here.   
 
Everything has been fine since I left.  Father 
O'Callaghan forgot his breviary, though, and I was afraid 
he would worry about it.  However the stenographer on the 
train wrapped it up beautifully and sent it back at 
Elkhart, the first station.  So Fr. O’Callaghan had it 
that same evening.  The train ride was magnificent 
although as usual, I didn't sleep any.   
 
We arrived in New York on the dot - saw Kate first and in 
about a minute.  Mr. T. came up hardly knowing me on 
account of my having grown so much!  He took Kate and me 
around in his car while I did a few errands for Mr. Ganz.  
Then Kate and I went on the ferry over to the Jersey side 
to meet Schumann-Heink who was on the way to Philadelphia 
to sing for a gramophone company.  She seemed glad to see 
me and we had a fine talk coming back to New York on the 
ferry.  She advised me to see the captain and ask him for 
even a better cabin than I have and if he does it 'she 
will send him her picture.'  Kate and I had lunch 
together and about 2 I went up to Mr. Tewksbury's, she 
going back to Singac.  After a short talk Mr. T. ordered 
his car and we donned cap, coat and  
 



 

 
goggles and took a spin along Broadway, Fifth Ave. and 
Riverside Drive as far as High Bridge.  After supper we 
went to the opera. 
 
This morning Mr. T. had several purchases to make and I 
went around with him. He bought a magnificent box of 
fruit and sent it to the ship for me.  By the way, I saw 
the 'Deutschland' lying in dock all polished up ready for 
tomorrow.  Then we went out to Mrs. McKeon's, Mr. T's 
sister for lunch. She lives at Hemstead on Long Island 
which must be 30 miles from here and we went out in an 
hour.  It is a fine road covered with autos but you bet 
we took nobody’s dust.   
 
We are back only a few minutes now and there is nothing 
on the program for an hour or so.  Kate will be here in a 
few minutes and will probably stay for supper.  Mr. 
Tewksbury just gave me two seats for the Metropolitan 
tonight, (we were at the Manhattan last night) one for 
Kate so we shall most likely enjoy ourselves.  Mr. T. 
will take up to the boat tomorrow morning and then the 
excitement will be over and I shall get a rest - if the 
sea is calm.  Otherwise----   
 
Hope you have written me to the steamer.  I'll write 
again tomorrow if the pilot will take it off at Sandy 
Hook. 
 
Now please try and stop worrying a little.  Nothing is 
gained by it and much is lost.  I'll surely write once a 
week and tell you everything I do.  Don't sent me any 
money what ever you do. 
                                    Lovingly 
                                           Ed. 
 



 

 
Monday Sept. 27, '09. 

1909 
 

Dear Folks,- 
 
 It is only today that I am able to catch my breath 
a little and write.  From the moment I left home I 
traveled via fast trains and fast boats and that shakes 
one up.  Yesterday everything trembled and I was sure 
that the earth was vibrating just like the ship, but 
today everything is solid. 
 
There is not much to tell you about New York outside of 
what I wrote from there.  It was a beautiful visit and I 
saw a great deal of New York.  Mr. Tewksbury is a little 
old fashioned and would bore me in the long run but for a 
few days he couldn't be nicer.  We never mentioned my 
former affairs nor did he say anything about helping me.  
But that is nothing - his help would be only a burden, in 
fact I wouldn't want any one to do anything for me just 
now. 
 
I hope you received the postal I wrote on board.  One 
worries for the safety of the mail when the pilot takes 
down the little packages and rows off to his steamer.  
The voyage was very quiet and for that reason very good.  
The first couple of days were very cold but we soon came 
into the gulf stream and it became warmer each day.  I 
introduced myself to the Captain and brought him 
Schumann-Heink's greetings. He was very nice to me and 
introduced me to a great German 



 

 
actor who also knows S. H.  The last day we three wrote a 
card to her.  There were very few passengers for Hamburg, 
most of them got off at Plymouth and Cherbourg.  We 
arrived at Cuxhaven at 2:30 p.m. (Saturday the 25th.) 
four hours late on account of a fog at Plymouth the 
morning before.  The last night I staid [stayed] on deck 
very late watching the lights on both the English and 
French shores.  You know when the weather is clear one 
can see across the channel.   
 
The examining of the trunks at Cuxhaven was very tiresome 
- it took at least an hour.  The train arrived in Hamburg 
at 5:30 and there was a train for Berlin at 6:18 so I had 
to hustle to get my baggage transferred. Arrived in 
Berlin at 11:30 and got into my room just at 12.  My 
landlady was of course, in bed but got up and seemed glad 
to see me.  Yesterday I was pretty tired but managed to 
visit Mr. Ganz and Mr. Lesser and get some of my things 
unpacked.  I did not tell Mr. Lesser I had the picture as 
I was afraid it might be injured.   
 
But I took it out of the trunk today and it is as good as 
when you put it in.  I am going to him this evening and 
can bring it with me.  This morning I was a Goldberg's 
for a moment.  I didn't tell them, either, about their 
presents because one of them has a birthday Thursday and 
I'll bring them then.  Fräulein Müller 



 

 
was delighted with the doily. 
 
Berlin is as beautiful as ever and the air is so pure and 
fresh it is a pleasure to walk.  It must be the burning 
of soft coal that makes Chicago so dirty.  In New York 
hard coal is burned and the air is perfectly clear. 
 
I have not seen Edna Peterson yet but probably shall 
tomorrow.  Mr. Ganz said she improved wonderfully this 
summer.  He was very enthusiastic about this vacation but 
missed me the last couple of weeks, especially, as there 
was no one there to make mountain trips with him.  He had 
twenty pupils most of the time and looks well in spite of 
it.  Mrs. Ganz also looks very well - in fact she gets 
younger looking every year but is also becoming fatter 
which is a bad sign.  Roy has grown much bigger and is 
even cleverer and bolder than he used to be.  He plays 
the piano like a chap of 15 and makes remarks that would 
stun you.  He used to lisp but has overcome that.  He 
will soon be 7. 
 
Mr. Lesser had a fine vacation and is looking very well.  
It is so interesting to hear him tell about the king of 
England.  Edward VII goes to Marienbad and without any 
train or court pomp.  Mr. Lesser used to see him sitting 
on a bench every morning 



 

 
drinking his bottle of mineral water and looking at the 
passers by. 
 
I ordered a piano this morning - the same make as I had 
last winter. Was also at Kahn's hoping to arrange private 
lessons in composition but he wasn't back from his 
vacation.  It is very wise of these musicians to stay 
away until their work begins so as not to be bothered by 
visits like mine. 
 
The contest for the Mendelssohn prize begins the day 
after tomorrow but the Hochschule doesn't begin until 
Monday.  There were two pages of concert announcements in 
the paper yesterday.  Nicoline gives a concert soon.  I 
intend to go.  Mr. Ganz plays the 4th and there are any 
number of orchestra concerts in October which I can not 
miss.   
 
Of course you received my postal from Cuxhaven.  I think 
I can arrange to write at least once a week. 
 
                              Lovingly 
                                Ed.  
 



 

 
Monday Oct 11 '09, 

1909 
 

Dear Folks,- 
 
 Now that I am settled and am having my lessons 
regularly the time will start running and Monday will 
come around every few minutes.   
 
First of all did you see my criticism in the 'Courier'?  
If not read it immediately or if you can't get it (the 
issue about the 20th of Sept) I can send it to you.  It 
is the worst roasting any musician ever got and is a 
taste of what I shall have to fight to ever amount to 
anything in America.  It has certainly injured me not 
only there but here where it is read extensively.  Mr. 
Ganz wants me to write to Mr. Ryder telling him to get 
after that woman but I'll not make it that strong.  Don't 
talk about it to a soul nor don't think of talking about 
the writer of it.  Such things must happen and they must 
die out and be forgotten.  I never see the Courier but 
Mr. Ganz showed this to me at my lesson last week.  It is 
the first blow of that kind I have received and it will 
probably not be the last for you know  
 



 

 
if you are in the swim you must expect to get soaked.   
It is really so flattering that she went into detail and 
tore me into little pieces - she might have done as much 
harm in a few lines or simply by knocking my head off.  
Tell me if there was anything in the Leader.   
 
Have been to only one concert worth mentioning this week 
- the first Philharmonic concert - it was great.  Sunday 
afternoon I sang in the chorus at Kahn's. (Celia is 
expected not to laugh)  Of course I know that there are 
better voices than mine but in a chorus of forty it 
doesn't sound bad and anyway the principal thing is that 
you are able to read by sight.  The singers are mostly 
amateurs and friends of Kahn. They are very fine people 
and the rehearsal becomes a social affair with tea etc. 
 
In the evening I was at Mr. Lesser's.  He sang (a voice 
much like mine) the whole evening.   
 
This morning I was at the Hochschule for a few minutes.  
It all looked perfectly natural - the same pupils, 
teachers and door-keepers as were there last year.  But 
it is a fearfully dry place - the students are thick-
headed and lazy  
 



 

 
and on account of its being a royal institution there is 
no fear of competition.  This makes the teachers 
indifferent and the pupils conceited but on the other 
hand there is no sign of business or money making on the 
premises, it is purely artistic. 
 
Nicoline Zedeler plays tomorrow evening and but that I 
must go to a concert of one of Mr. Lesser's proteges I 
should surely go and hear her.  The poor youngster - I 
feel so sorry for young musicians giving a concert in 
Berlin, it is much a thankless task and they must give 
out so much hard earned money.  They seldom sell any 
tickets as indeed, they are delighted if a few people 
will condescend to come on free tickets.  There were at 
least one hundred concerts announced in the papers last 
Sunday and there are that many new ones every couple of 
weeks.  The concert management is compelled to hire men 
to take in the money.  The poor musicians who make such a 
brave face and haven't a sou! 
 
Received two letters this week - one from Mary Saturday 
and one from Ann this morning.  It is great that Miss 
Brady is getting along so fine - Ann had her share in 
that.  I shall surely write [and]  
 



 

 
to Mr. Schager and very soon.  Is Dr. Moody still in 
Chicago?  I guess it will be all right if I write him c/o 
Collins - you can forward it.   
 
It is beginning to get very cool in Berlin.  I must start 
having fire tomorrow. I have to think of Kate [when] I 
think of fire; she never could get used to a German 
stove, which really doesn't deserve the name, and was 
always furious at the landlady because it was so cold.  
But I don't notice it, just like I didn't notice the heat 
at home, and can't see why it shouldn't be healthier to 
sit in a cool room in preference to becoming chilled by 
the little fresh air because it was so hot in the house.  
It would be nice if I could go walking in the woods once 
in a while but it is impossible, I have so much to do. 
 
I suppose Delia is as voluble as ever about Wing, Claude, 
Harry, Edith, slides etc. 
 
Give my best regards to Father O'Brein 
                         Lovingly 
                              Ed   
 



 

 
 

INCOMPLETE LETTER 
Berlin Oct 26 '09. 

1909 
 

Dear Kate,- 
 
 Mr. Lesser and I were delighted to get your cards.  
It was nice that you thought of him and of course he 
isn't through talking about it yet.  I have still a 
couple of addresses which you must learn from memory and 
be polite and send them cards right away.  The first one 
is Frau Professor Robert Kahn and be sure and not write 
the 'Frau Professor.'  You know Kahn gives me composition 
lessons at his house for nothing which is a tremendous 
favor.   
 
It will be nice if you write the card to Mrs. Kahn - she 
remembers you well and only the other day introduced me 
to some one as 'your brother.'  They live at Kaiserin 
Augustastr 57.  Then the next is Herrn Martin Levy, 
Rauchstr 17.  Please write this one right away.  He sent 
greetings to you when I was going to America but of 
course I forgot to tell you.  He is terribly nice to me 
and you now gives something to my allowance.   
 
Then Mr. Ganz, Lutherstr 26.  He is nicer than  
 



 

 
ever to me and you know what that means.  No need to tell 
you to advertise him as much as possible (he is going to 
America next year) for you have always done that but it 
would be a fine thing to send him a card once in a while 
and tell him if his songs have success.   
 
Then one more - send Mr. Lesser something for Christmas.  
A little calendar, a silver lead pencil or anything to 
let him know you remembered him.  You cannot imagine how 
the Germans appreciate little attentions like that.  Just 
before leaving last summer I wrote to two of my teachers 
at the Hochschule saying 'good bye?'  They received me 
terribly cordially this fall and I am sure will be nice 
to me the whole winter just because I did that.  You will 
have to do these things for me because you are the only 
one in  the family these people know and it is the only 
way I have of showing them that we appreciate what they 
are doing for me.  You know you made a big hit with them 
and then too they are happy as children when they get a 
picture of a skyscraper or something which doesn't exist 
in Germany.   
 
Of course they think the Americans are crazy but are 
mighty interested in the country. 
 

INCOMPLETE LETTER 
 



 

 
Berlin Nov. 16 '09 

1909 
 

Dear Folks,- 
 
 Of course you are anxious to know if I am 
completely recovered from my sick spell so I must tell 
you right in the beginning that things are going on as 
usual and I am able to start my lessons feeling much 
better than ever.  A sick spell has its good sides; as I 
lay in bed feeling miserable and thinking of the time 
that was being lost, my nerves relaxed and my mind had a 
rest from the usual strain of my many lessons.  Lying in 
bed weakens one but one gets up with a tremendous 
appetite and gains a couple of pounds a day.  I spent 
several days in my room after being able to be up as the 
air is very raw and I was afraid of catching cold.   
 
The day after my birthday Mr. Lesser called for me in an 
automobile.  I put two overcoats and several mufflers on 
and went to his house for dinner.  He brought me home 
that evening and I felt none the worse for the first 
excursion. He came the day before that and wanted me to 
come as it was originally planned to have me spend my 
birthday there, but it snowed and I was afraid to stir 
out.   
 
I felt stronger every day and went to a concert last 
night.  It was a performance of the b minor mass of Bach 
by the Philharmonic chorus.  I left after the Credo as I 
did not wish to be out late the first night.  The chorus 
was immense and was supported by the orchestra and organ.  
 



 

 
It seemed queer to hear the Gloria at night and to see 
the people sit up at the Et Incarnatus and then a storm 
of applause after the Credo.  But the mass is so 
difficult it could not be sung by a church choir and is 
too long.  The Kyrie lasts at least a half hour. 
 
Mr. Ganz has been in Switzerland for two weeks.  I 
received a card from him from Zurich this morning.  It 
must be fine to make such a concert tour and visit 
Switzerland.  In America you are jarred to pieces by the 
fast trains and travel sometimes a couple of days without 
a rest but th here the trains take their time and the 
distances are not very long. 
 
It has suddenly become winter here.  Every morning there 
is ice on the street and the youngsters are having a 
great time sliding.  It all happened while I was sick and 
was a big surprise.  It never becomes as cold as at home 
and seldom snows. 
 
Received Mary's letter yesterday.  It is too bad about 
St. Mary's choir and a scandal that that beautiful organ 
is unused so seldom.  What ever you do don't have 
anything to do with it - let Father McNamee get Nellie 
Sexton or Bessie Lennon.  Anyone will suit him provided 
it doesn't cost much.  It will look as though you schemed 
to get Tony out who really has little tact but  
 



 

 
who could be waked up by a good talk from Fr. McNamee.   
 
I received an announcement of Loretto Lennon's wedding.  
It was nice of them to send it and I'll write them 
immediately.  Does Annie see Miss Peterson often?  I have 
not seen Edna for a long time.  She is taking good care 
of herself so as to be in trim for her concert.  I shall 
not play in Berlin this winter although it seems every 
one is giving a concert.  Most of them are unwise in 
doing it for they will not be noticed and must give their 
good money out just the same. 
 
Mrs Ganz's concert is postponed indefinitely.  It was 
given out that she is sick but the poor thing was really 
so frightened that her voice left her.  She has not sung 
for years and is fearfully nervous anyway so she probably 
did right in refusing to sing.  Of course it is a big 
loss - Mr. Ganz told me there was a fine house and of 
course the hall and other expenses were paid in advance. 
 
I wrote to Carl yesterday.  I feel sorry for him and Miss 
Sjostet.  They will have a hard time making a living. It 
is really tremendous how America has changed in a musical 
way.  A few years ago a musician made piles of money and 
it was no trick to get engagements.  Now it is almost as 
difficult to get 



 

 
along there as in Europe.  I am sure I would have 
scarcely anything to do if I tried to make my way there 
now.  All the well known musicians in Europe are flocking 
there and are crowding the young ones off the earth.  I 
tell you I would like to get a good position at the 
Chicago Musical College.  They pay well and advertise 
their people to perfection. The last day I was in Chicago 
I went to see the Ziegfelds and was talking to the Doctor 
and one of his sons. They have engaged a pianist from 
Berlin, Anton Foerster, but I am afraid he will not make 
a big success.  Mr. Lesser told me he doesn't amount to 
much.   
 
Mr. Ganz has his first class lesson next Thursday.  I 
would like to play but can not on account of not having 
practiced any for two weeks. He arrived in town this 
morning and I intend going to see him tomorrow. 
 
As a matter of course I have nothing important to write 
about on account of not being anyplace.  I am invited to 
several parties next week and will tell you about them 
next time I write.  Be sure and write Mr. Lesser a 
Christmas letter. 
                      Lovingly  
                        Ed.   
 



 

 
 

Berlin 
Nov. 25 '09. 

1909 
 

Dear Folks,- 
 
 I generally write on Monday but this time it is 
Thursday.  It seems when Monday is gone the whole week is 
lost and as I am again up to the ears in work I haven't 
time to count the days and from Monday to Monday seems 
like one day.  It is the old story of how the time flies 
and with no outlook of arriving at anything. 
 
I had a piano lesson this morning - the first one since I 
have been sick.  Mr. Ganz teaches from 9 to 2 everyday 
and I have my lesson generally at 9.  With his 33 pupils 
and his own work he has nearly enough to do.  Yesterday I 
visited Mrs. Ganz and played for her. It seems in the 
last year I have drifted away from them completely.   
 
Of course the first year in Europe I was completely green 
and Mr. Ganz had to take care of me and so I saw him 
almost everyday.  But now it is different;  I have a 
circle of friends among the Germans and as I speak the 
language and know the country, I am able to do everything 
myself.  Then he is very busy and I don't  dare run up 
and see him anytime I feel like it.  
 
 



 

 
Of course Mrs. Ganz is not so busy and so I go any see 
her once in a while.  It would be terrible to have Mr. 
Ganz think I was indifferent in the face of his giving me 
lessons for nothing; the other pupils pay their good 30 
marks an hour.  Mrs. Ganz is a keen critic and I can 
learn a lot by playing for her often. 
 
I have not seen Mr. Lesser for several days.  I seldom go 
to a concert with him as indeed I don't go alone either.  
I find that it is much better to stay home evenings; I 
sleep better than when I come out of a magnificent 
concert so excited that I think of it the whole night.  
It is too bad to cut out all the beautiful concerts but 
it will pay in the end.  I can go to the Philharmonic 
concerts which take place every two weeks and are on 
Sundays at 12, and to the concerts in the opera house 
which are at noon on week days. 
 
I was at two parties this week - Tuesday and Wednesday 
and enjoyed myself immensely both evenings. Wednesday was 
an engagement - I accompanied a violinist and was paid 
for it besides having a good time.  I am a little tired 
today and shall be glad to go to bed early tonight.  I 
had a letter from Mr. Tewksbury this morning.  He is 
grand to me of course, and I am mighty glad.   
 
Kate did me a good turn in giving him two tickets  



 

 
for Schumann-Heink's concert in Brooklyn.  He was there 
with a friend and was delighted.  He is going to the 
Philippines next month to be gone about a year and says 
he will send me some post cards.  Of course he reads the 
Courier and saw my criticism which however didn't make 
any effect on him; he tried to explain to me how it was 
overdone etc., hoping to cheer me up - as if I thought 
twice about the thing.  Mr. Ganz informed me this morning 
that the said lady is not with the Courier any more.   
 
Mr. Hubbard wrote me c/o Mr. Ganz saying how sorry he was 
not to have heard my recital;  at the time he was in the 
Orient and my letter was forwarded to him at Yokohama.  
He was in Berlin for a day about three weeks ago but 
missed seeing Mr. Ganz. 
 
Received Ann's letter a couple of days ago.  The account 
of Charlie's doings was great.  The fellow isn't bad but 
hasn't horse sense.  He could be much worse if he were 
sly.  Don't worry about his humiliating you.  Every 
family has some trouble and for that reason no one can 
say anything.  No one can be  
 



 

 
accountable for another’s doings and as you all can look 
any one straight in the face, you have nothing to worry 
about. 
 
I played in the orchestra at the Hochschule Tuesday for 
the first time since I have been sick. It seemed fine to 
be back in old time form and beat the drums so as to 
nearly burst the skin on them.  There is a new director 
at the Hochschule - a man of great energy and almost 
American enterprise.  He has a concert every week and has 
everyone in the neighborhood of the school flying. 
 
Kahn is too nice to me, he has me for an extra private 
lesson every Monday afternoon and when I come Mrs Kahn 
must run and get a lunch for me. 
 
I have just come from my organ lesson; my old teacher is 
very nice but an old fashioned professor and he rather 
bores me at times.  I don't have much time to practice 
the organ so my lessons aren't extra well prepared. 
 
I was interrupted by my pupil - a young chap who has a 
lesson with Ganz every two weeks and one with me.  I am 
what you would call preparatory teacher for Mr. G.  
 
I must hustle and get this off so you won't worry your 
heads off. 

Lovingly Ed. 
 



 

 
Berlin  

Dec. 1 '09. 
1909 

 
Dear Folks,- 
 
 It is wonderful when I think that today is the 
first of December.  It seems like last week that I 
stepped off the 'Deutschland' at Cuxhaven and started a 
new year of work. Why Christmas will be here before we 
know it and then spring and summer. 
 
Received a letter from Mary this week.  I read about the 
mine catastrophe at Spring Valley and then how 70 of the 
miners saved themselves by building a wall under the 
earth and living there 8 days with nothing to eat but 
chewing tobacco. There were long articles about it in the 
German papers; the Germans say that the way these men 
saved themselves was typical American and it could only 
happen in America. 
 
It will be nice if Kate can be home for Thanksgiving.  
Mr. Lesser and I wrote her a card last week c/o Wolfsohn.  
Traveling like she is must be interesting for a while but 
frightful in the long run.  One hasn't time to collect 
himself until one is in another part of the country 
seeing new things.  Of course I suppose 
 



 

 
Kate is so blasé that any every town is  the same to her 
and as she is a powerful eater and can fall asleep at 
anytime and under any conditions, it is not so hard on 
her as it would be one one of us.  A year ago tonight 
Schumann Heink gave a concert in Berlin; I remember it 
perfectly - Mr. Lesser and I were there and we were quite 
pleased with Kate's appearance.  After the concert we all 
had supper together. 
 
I was at Mr. Lesser's Sunday.  There was an old violinist 
there who was concertmeister at the opera house for 30 
years.  He is about 70 now and deaf as a post.  In spite 
of that he would play a sonata with me and I had a time 
of it.  In the first place he tuned the violin much too 
high and then as he could hear neither himself nor the 
piano I had to do some jumping.  There were quite a few 
people there and of course they were amused. 
 
Went to a concert at the Hochschule a few nights ago.  It 
was the first concert I have heard for a long time; I 
mean an Evening concert - Sunday noon I was at the 
philharmonic and heard Busoni as Soloist. Some way I have 
lost my respect for  
 



 

 
him. A few years ago I thought he was a god and could not 
think of any pianist who could compare with him, but now 
I think he is silly.  Of course he is still Busoni and 
knows as much as any of them but he has become so 
eccentric and does the most amateurish things.  He is a 
fearful poser and in this line makes a typical Italian 
impression.   
 
Yesterday was the orchestra lesson at the Hochschule.  I 
have quite a little routine now and feel quite at home 
demolishing the kettle drums. 
 
We have had awful weather the whole month of November.  
It has snowed or rained nearly every day and snow in 
Berlin is most disagreeable thing you can imagine.  Snow 
at home is beautiful; it is cold and dry and the fresh 
air makes one lively, but here the snow is always mixed 
with cold rain and the snow may be a foot deep and it is 
still warm enough to make everything wet.  That was the 
kind of weather we had when I got out of bed after my 
sick spell.  Had it been fine I could have gone out the 
first day but I had to hang around in my room for several  
 



 

 
days which is much worse than being in bed, especially as 
I couldn't study. 
 
I haven't received the socks yet but about two weeks ago 
had a letter from the post office authorities in 
Washington telling me to send fifteen cents for postage.  
The package was at the dead letter office and will be 
here this week.  It appears funny there should not be 
enough postage on it for you would surely not ship a 
package without asking a post office official if it were 
all right.   
 
I wrote to Karl lately and to Mr. Schager.  If you see 
Carl tell him to write me I intend to write to Dr. Moody 
and to Dr. Simon this week. 
 

Lovingly  Ed. 
 



 

 
 

Berlin 
Dec. 16 '09 

1909 
 

Dear Folks,- 
 
 You are to be envied with your spring weather. We 
have had winter since the first of November with frozen 
windows every morning and heavy black clouds the whole 
day.  When a stray ray of sunlight does happen to break 
through for a moment everyone runs to the window to see 
it.  The gas is lit at 3:30 in the afternoon and put out 
about 8:30 in the morning.  But the weather cannot be of 
any account to anyone living in a big city.  Even if a 
beautiful day should come I haven't time to enjoy it - 
that is to go walking in the country you must go so far 
before you really are in the country that the whole day 
is taken up.  But in the country it is fine when you can 
go out of the house and step into a woods or open field. 
 
Too bad I haven't anything exciting to tell you; for 
instance like last time when I conducted the orchestra.  
But such big events take place very seldom;  this really 
was a big event for when I conduct at any future time I 
shall have to think about that first time.  I am anxious 
to see how it will be the next time - if I shall feel 
more at home or be just as excited.  There is a two weeks 
vacation at the Hochschule at Christmas time but I think 
I'll  
 



 

 
have a chance soon after. 
 
                             Dec. 17. 
 
Yesterday afternoon was class lesson at Ganz's.  Only 
three pupils played - two young men besides myself.  I 
played some pieces by Brahms and the others played 
Beethoven Sonaten.  Mr. Ganz was quite pleased and said 
it was a red letter day for me. 
 
In the evening I went to a party which lasted until 2 
a.m.  I didn't have such a good time as there were many 
older people there, and the principal amusement was 
dancing which I cannot do. 
 
This morning I went to the symphony concert in the Opera 
House.  Strauss was in fine form and conducted 
magnificently.  A new symphony by Count Hochberg was 
performed.  He is one of the principal figures in Berlin 
society and composes on the side.  I have my doubts when 
a society man composes and they increase to fears when he 
is a noble.  The symphony was of no account and was 
hissed.  Strauss was furious as Hochberg is a friend of 
his and formerly manager of the opera.  I don't think it 
was right of the people to hiss for Hochberg did so much 
for the opera in Berlin - spent the best years of his 
life  
 



 

 
working for it, and then in his old age to receive such a 
nasty reception was cruel. 
 
This afternoon was the last orchestra lesson until Jan 4.  
The next two weeks will be a great relief and I shall 
have a chance to recover form the overdose of lessons and 
be fresh when the school opens again. I have lesson every 
day and hardly time to prepare them not to speak of time 
to digest all I hear. 
 
Jamieson is probably coming to Berlin soon.  I have 
misused the poor fellow worse than ever lately.  He wrote 
about two weeks ago asking me to advertise for a studio 
and find a use for him as he wants to live here for a 
couple of weeks, but I never moved to do it and never 
answered his letter.  So tonight he telegraphs me from 
Nurenberg begging me to telegraph him why I don't write 
and if I have found the studio.  His plans are all upset 
just through my negligence.  Of course  I have been 
terribly busy lately and didn't have the time to run 
around, and had so much on my mind without that, that I 
let it drop purposely.  He has some friends here for 
which I am glad for I haven't the time to entertain him.  
He may not come at all after my ignoring him so. 
 
I hope you won't spend much money on Christmas presents.  
It is a foolish custom.  Above all I hope you have it 
sent me anything. 

Lovingly  Ed. 
 



 

 
INCOMPLETE 

 
[No date but fits in with 1909. ~ JEC] 

 
 

DEC. 1909 
 
Dear Folks,- 
 
 It is over a week since I wrote but the Christmas 
holidays are not to be counted.  On those days it is 
impossible to do anything and it is terribly tiresome 
here because they celebrate three days.  The feast begins 
at six o'clock in the evening on the day before 
Christmas.  Promptly at six all the Christmas trees are 
lighted, the family assembles around it, sings 'Holy 
Night' and distributes the presents. The Germans stick 
the tree in front of a big window so when you walk down 
the street you have a row on either side.  It is pretty 
and gives a Christmas spirit to things.  Of course every 
family has a tree according to their means: that is a 
rich family has a big tree and a poor one a tree 
sometimes a foot high and with two candles on it.  If an 
old man lives alone he has a little tree all for himself.  
'Every family' means every Christian family; the Jews are 
fearfully against it.  They had a big feast about a week 
ago and there was great lighting of candles and singing 
of responses at Mr. Lesser's and in all Jewish families.  
They wouldn't allow their children to have a tree even if 
the youngsters were dying for it. 
 



 

 
Jamieson arrived suddenly last Sunday; I didn't  expect 
him as he telegraphed me from Jena ‘what was the matter’ 
and I was still too lazy to go to the telegraph office.  
In spite of the fact that I hadn't advertised for the 
studio he was bound to paint my portrait so the following 
day we walked around and after much trouble found exactly 
what he wanted.  We are in the middle of it now, I have 
sat five times - 2 hours every morning - and shall sit a 
week longer.  It is fearfully tiresome and I'll see that  
I never get into such a thing again but this time I shall 
stick to the finish.  A friend of Jamieson, Mr. Poole, 
arrived a few days ago and intends copying in the 
National Gallery for a few weeks.  We all went to Opera 
last night - 'Faust' was given. 
 
All the presents arrived and a great array they made.  
The cuff-buttons are beauties - plain and heavy, which 
means a great deal.  Mary gave me a pair about [???] 
years ago and I have them still but it is great to have 
two pair to be able to change off once in a while.  It 
was a great idea of Ann's to send me the pocket book - 
every man should have one for visiting cards etc., so I 
feel quite manly.  Delia's ties also arrived in perfect 
condition.  I suppose she worries 
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